大学医学 人类阅读 200篇

辜小捷 顾乾毅 编著

重度出版社 📤

Read



大学英语四级分类阅读200篇

辜小捷 顾乾毅 编著

重慶出版社 🗻



版权所有 翻印必究

图书在版编目 (CIP) 数据

大学英语四级分类阅读200篇/辜小捷 顾乾毅 编著. 一重庆: 重庆出版社, 2005.1

ISBN 7-5366-7024-9

I. 大… II. ①辜… ②顾… II.英语-阅读教学-高等学校-水平考试-自学参考资料 IV. H319.4

中国版本图书馆CIP数据核字(2004)第137668号

策 划 广东宏图华章

责任编辑 吴向阳

封面设计 方 竹

特约编辑 毛丽娜 黄源媛

出版发行 重庆出版社 (重庆长江二路205号)

印 刷 清远建北(集团)股份有限公司广州开发区印务分公司

经 销 全国新华书店

规 格 787mm×1092mm 1/16

印 张 23

字 数 350千字

版 次 2005年1月第1版 2005年1月第1次印刷

定 价 25.00元

I S B N 7-5366-7024-9/H·140

本书如有印装质量问题影响阅读,请寄回印刷厂调换

前言

在各类高级英语考试中,阅读理解是测试考生获取书面语言信息能力的常见题型。在全国大学英语四级考试中阅读理解也是占分最多,题量最大的一部分,而且阅读文章内容繁杂,文理兼有,考生往往想提高阅读能力却又无从下手,《大学英语四级分类阅读200篇》正是为了解决考生们的这一困难并严格按照《大学英语四级考试大纲》的要求而编写的。

为了让考生能有的放矢地进行应试准备,考出自己的最佳水平,本书按大学英语四级考试样题阅读理解部分的形式,精选了200篇阅读理解文章,并按科目对材料进行分类,设计了20个学习单元,每个单元有6至15篇文章组成,每篇短文约250~350个单词,文章的难易程度与四级考试中阅读理解部分相近,通过训练,考生可以熟悉、了解各个学科的词汇,从而达到强化训练的目的。

本书具有以下主要特点:

- 1. 针对性强:考生可以针对自己的薄弱环节或结合所学专业选择重点单元做练习。
- 2. 循序渐进:本书每一科目类型的练习都按词汇量及问题的难度由浅入深、由 易到难进行 了编排,可读性强。
- 3. 涉及面广、体裁多样:有记叙文、说明文、议论文等;内容包括人文、地理、医学、科技、经贸等,日常生活知识、社会、文化教育、人物传略、英语语言国家的风土人情等方面的内容。考生在练习的同时,可以逐步掌握各种类型的知识内容。
- 4. 巩固性强:分类阅读有利于对同一题材词汇的积累和应用,大量的阅读也是 巩固所学词汇的重要方法。

本书旨在提高考生的阅读能力,并帮助他们通过阶段性训练,正确理解语言难度中等、题材一般的文章。在阅读过程中,考生既要把握文章的中心大意,又会辨别说明中心大意的事实和细节,同时还要根据所读材料进行一定的推理、分析和判断,了解作者的观点和态度。阅读速度应达到每分钟70词。在阅读篇幅较长、难度略低、生词不超过总词数3%的材料时,能正确理解中心大意,抓住主要事实和有关细节,阅读速度达到每分钟100词。

本书的语言材料均为英语考试的常考内容,书后附有答案,可供各院校学生自测,也可供英语工作者和自学者参考之用。

由于编者水平有限,编写时间较为仓促,谬误疏漏之处在所难免,祈望广大读者及同行专家们不吝赐教。

编 者 2004年7月

第 章	气象、天文、	地理 …		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1
1 美国	1地理	2	8	雪 崩	13
2 气	候	è	9		14
3 天	气	8	10		16
4 降	雨	3	11	/\C 1H	17
5 海洋		3	12	三 生 气象学	
	· ·谷··································	Ş	13	气象图	
7 风	暴	2	14		22
/ //\(314	11 8	17	地辰	22
第 2 音	资源、环保				24
オーチ	英顺 、				24
15 环境	境卫生	25	20	煤	33
16 水	土流失	27	21	排 污	35
17 水	资源	28	22	核 能	37
18 节	能	S.	23	生态平衡 …	38
19 石	油	32			
第 章	历史、考古	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • •		41
	的历史	ž	32		54
	市历史	3	33		56
	国历史	*	34		57
27 奥	运	3	35		59
28 考	古	48	36		61
29 新力	大陆	50	37		62
	类进化	\$	38	沉 船	64
31 人多	类进化Ⅱ	53			
À					
第章章	医疗	•••••	• • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	66
39 医	院	67	41	手 术	70
	工心脏	× ×			



4	3 医疗福利 73	47	安乐死 80
4	4 医疗环境 75	48	高血压 82
4	5 死 亡 76	49	药 物 84
4	6 石棉肺 78	50	医疗原则 86
		of or	
第	章 工农业、经贸		88
710	+ - / - / - /		
51	行业	59	商品包装 101
52	生产效率 90	60	金 融 102
53	购物消费 92	61	经济系统 104
54	农业 … 93	62	产品质量 106
55	营 销95	63	生 铁 108
56	证 券 96	64	美国经济体制 · · · · · 109
57	汽车业 ····· 98	65	硬 币 111
58	炼 油 99		
	(e		
笛 色	章 就业、管理		113
No	丰 加亚、日左		110
6	6 考 试 114	71	办公室职能 122
6	7 招聘 1 115	72	职业培训 124
6	3 招聘Ⅱ 117	73	工 作 125
6	9 求 职 119	74	时装业 128
7	0 企业管理 120	000000	
		ş	
第	章 法律、政治		130
7	5 法 院 131	80	核武器 139
70	6 盗 窃	81	华盛顿 141
7		82	猎 狐 142
78		83	公共关系 144
79	3 法律制度 137	20.20	

第	8	章 国家、民族					146
	84	夏威夷	•)	87	印第安人	(152
	85	荷 兰	··· 148	88	尼安德特	寺人	153
	86	爱尔兰	··· 150	89	美国风情	青	155
笋	9	章 科研、技术					158
No		羊 刊初、汉 亦					150
	90	现代消防	159	96	计算机应	过用1	168
	91	机器人	160	97	计算机应	並用Ⅱ	170
	92	科 幻	··· 162	98		寸代	
	93	透 镜	164	99		<u>k</u>	
	94	核研究	165	100		-	
	95	网络安全	3		× 73		,,,
		MAXE	107 %				
第	10	章 语言、文字					477
弗		早一店台、又子	•••••	• • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • •	•••••	1//
	101	词 义	178	106	报刊		186
	102	文 字	(6	107			
	103	う 阅 读 ············		108	5.6		
			8				
	104	校稿	Ş	109	小 说	•••••	190
	105	词 典	· 184				
	11						
第		章 信息、通讯	•••••	• • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • •	•••••	193
	110	交流	3			•••••	
	111	交流	42				
	112	安全系统	·· 197	115	广告	•••••	202
第	12	章 交通、运输	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		205
	116	铁 路	·· 206	118	地 铁		209



120 直升机 212 123 公路交通 217
121 航
122 交通事故 214 124 高速公路 219
215
第 13 章 饮食、运动
· 第 章 饮食、运动 ·················· 221
125 面制品
126 咖 啡
127 到 酸
128 生 加 231
128 牛 奶 226 132 棒球 231
第 14 章 生活、习俗 236
133 节 庄
237 137 妇女生活
238 138 妇女抽位
240
136 礼 仪 242 140 住房II 248
11///
P
P
第 15 章 建筑、艺术
第 15 章 建筑、艺术
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 照 263
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 142 电视文化 252 143 奥斯卡奖 265
第 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时装 251 148 音乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘画 266
第 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 267
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 270 146 古建筑 259 153 音乐与舞蹈 270
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 270
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 270 146 古建筑 259 153 音乐与舞蹈 271 147 艺术家 261
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 270 146 古建筑 259 153 音乐与舞蹈 271 147 艺术家 261
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 270 146 古建筑 259 153 音乐与舞蹈 271 第 16 章 生理、心理 273
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 270 146 古建筑 259 153 音乐与舞蹈 271 第 16 章 生理、心理 273
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 270 146 古建筑 259 153 音乐与舞蹈 271 第 16 章 生理、心理 273 154 呼 吸 274 158 记 忆 280 155 大 脑 275 150 標 体
第 15 章 建筑、艺术 250 141 时 装 251 148 音 乐 263 142 电视文化 252 149 舞 蹈 265 143 奥斯卡奖 254 150 绘 画 266 144 金门桥 256 151 水彩画 268 145 防震建筑 258 152 现代艺术 270 146 古建筑 259 153 音乐与舞蹈 271 第 16 章 生理、心理 273

第	17	章 教 育				286
	161	体育教育	287	167	加州大学	297
	162	美国的教育	288	168	大 学	299
	163	教 学	290	169	特殊教育	301
	164	幼儿教育	292	170	成 长	302
	165	少儿教育	294	171	性格培养	304
	166	大学教育	295	172	创造力	306
第	18	章 人 物				308
	173	斯蒂夫·科特尼	200	177	伊芙琳·格林尼 ······	215
	173	华盛顿·欧文	8	177	亚里斯多德	
	175	朱丽亚·摩根	8	179	艾米莉·狄金森 ·····	
	176	查尔斯·艾夫斯 ·····	3	173	又小利	010
	170	重小别 文大别	313			
给	19	章 生 物				320
矛		早 工 初				020
	180	树 獭	321	184	动物与电	327
	181	鸽	322	185	猫	328
	182	蜜 蜂	324	186	蝗 虫	330
	183	蜥 蜴	325	187	鸟类学	332
sometimes:	20					
第	20	章 其 他	• • • • • • • •	••••••		334
	188	化 学	335	195	哲 学	346
	189	冷冻机	336	196	塑 料	347
	190	友 谊	338	197	人口增长	349
	191	成功因素	339	198	人口控制	350
	192				旅游业	352
	193	玩 具	343	200	身份地位	354
	194	颜 色	344			
太	安					356

第

章气象、天文、地理



1 美国地理



The united States is a varied land of forests, deserts, mountains, high flat lands and fertile plains. Almost every kind of climate may be found, but the country lies mostly in the temperate zone. The continental United States stretches 4,500 kilometers from the Atlantic Ocean on the east to the Pacific on the west. It borders Canada on the north, and reaches south to Mexico and the Gulf of Mexico. A railroad train traveling 96 kilometers an hour takes more than 48 hours to cross the country.

A jet plane crosses the continental United States from the east to west in about five hours. Taking off from an Atlantic coast airport, the plane is soon flying over the gentle slopes of the Appalachian Mountains. Then, for hundreds of kilometers it crosses the fertile fields of the farm belt of the great Middle West. To the north, on clear days, passengers may see the five Great Lakes located between the United States and Canada. Continuing into the West, the place flies over vast prairies and rough cattle-razing country. Soon the snow-topped Rocky Mountains appear in the distance. After crossing these high ranges, the plane can almost glide down into the rich valleys of California and, finally, to a landing not far from the beaches of the Pacific Ocean.

Including the states of Alaska and Hawaii, the United States covers an area of 9,363,123 square kilometers. Alaska borders on northwestern Canada; Hawaii lies in the Pacific 3,857 kilometers from the San Francisco. Alaska is the largest area of the 50 states, and Texas, in the southern part of the country, is second in size. Texas alone is larger than France, and Alaska is twice as big as Texas.

注释	1	prairies	大草原

The United States lies mostly in _____.
A. the arctic zone _____.
B. the tropic zone

D. the sub-tropic zone
B. the south of the United States
D. the north of the United States
is that
the Great Lakes from the plane
States is better than travelling by train
as tourist attraction in the United States
plane takes five hours
aph is
B. the second sentence
D. the last sentence
•
B. smaller than China
D. twice as big as Canada

2 气 候



The U.S. spread over 25 degrees of latitude¹, not including Alaska. Given the vastness of the territory involved, one cannot speak of an American climate. Seattle, in roughly the same latitude as Nantes, while New Orleans is the same as Cairo. No wonder then that the climate in Los Angeles is so different from Detroit. Such a diversity is enhanced by the variety of the terrain; coastal areas, central plains, mountain ranges...

The northeastern seaboard has a humid climate. New England and the New York area are noted for their harsh winters, and hot, muggy summers. The South-East (Florida, Gulf of Mexico, Mississippi Valley) is subtropical, with temperatures rarely falling below 0°C. The central plains have a continental climate with sharp seasonal contrast: torrid summers, very cold winters. In summer, the variation from day to night temperature is considerable. In the Northern pacific (Oregon), the fluctuations are more

moderate with rather mild winters and relatively cool summer. The south-west enjoys the celebrated Californian climate with no winters and dreary and warm summers.

Precipitation, commonly referred to as rainfall, is a measure of the quantity of water in the form of either rain, hail, or snow which reaches the ground. The average annual precipitation over the whole of the United States is thirty-six inches. It should be understood however, that a foot of snow is not equal to a foot of precipitation. A general formula for computing the precipitation of snowfall is that thirty-eight inches of snow is equal to one inch of precipitation. In New York State, for example, seventy-six inches of snow in one year would be recorded as only two inches of precipitation. Forty inches of rain would be recorded as forty inches of precipitation. The total annual precipitation would be recorded as forty-two inches.



① latitude 纬度

C. By three feet.

A. rainfall

② fluctuations 波动, 起伏

1. According to the passage, one cannot speak of an American climate because A. it is a boring topic for conversation **B.** there are 50 states in the nation C. the country covers a vast area D. it is always the same every year 2. Which state mentioned in the passage has a mild climate? A. Alaska. B. Florida. C. California. D. Oregon. 3. The term "precipitation" includes A. only rainfall B. rain, snow, and humidity C. rain, hail and snow D. rain, hail and humidity 4. If a state has 114 inches of snow in a year, by how much does this increase the annual precipitation? A. By 57 feet. **B.** By three inches.

5. Another word which is often used in place of "precipitation" is

B. humidity

D. By 114 inches.

D. rain-snow

C. wetness

3 天 气



Tornadoes, whirlwinds, and waterspouts are rotating funnel cloud air masses of small diameter. They are differentiated by the intensity of their rotation and by the surfaces that they traverse. Though tornadoes and whirlwinds both travel over land masses, whirlwinds are atmospheric systems smaller than tornadoes. Waterspouts are tornadoes that form or pass over a water surface.

A tornado is a powerful vortex^① or "twister" whose rotational speeds are estimated to be near 300 miles per hour. The first visible indication of tornado development is usually a funnel cloud. As this funnel dips earthward, it becomes darker because of the debris ^② that is forced into its intensifying vortex. Some tornadoes give no visible warning until their destruction strikes the unsuspecting victim. Tornadoes often occur in groups, and several twisters sometimes descend from the same cloud base. The forward speed of a tornado is normally 30 to 40 miles per hour. In the short time that it takes to pass, a tornado can cause fantastic destruction. There have been cases reported in which blades of straw were embedded in fence posts.



- ① vortex 旋风
- ② debris 岩屑
- 1. How are tornadoes distinguished from whirlwinds?
 - A. Tornadoes are larger than whirlwinds.
 - B. Only tornadoes are funnel-shaped.
 - C. Whirlwinds rotate in a different direction than tornadoes do.
 - D. Tornadoes travel over land and whirlwinds over water.
- 2. Why do tornadoes appear to be dark?
 - A. They pick up scraps from the ground.
 - B. They occur only at night.

- C. They are funnel-shaped.
- D. They are water-laden.
- 3. Which of the following behavior is frequently characteristic of funnel clouds?
 - A. Lasting a long time.
 - B. Occurring in isolated areas.
 - C. Occurring in groups.
 - D. Descending from different cloud bases.
- 4. Some tornadoes take people unawares because they
 - A. produce a sound similar to thunder
 - B. cannot be seen until it is too late
 - C. look so much like other clouds
 - D. carry many large pieces of debris
- 5. The author refers to straw embedded in fence posts in order to show
 - A. who makes reports about tornadoes
 - B. where tornadoes occur
 - C. how tornadoes affect physical objects
 - D. when tornadoes take form





What makes it rain? Rain falls from clouds for the same reason anything falls to earth. The Earth's gravity pulls it. But every cloud is made of water droplets or ice crystals. Why doesn't rain or snow fall constantly from all clouds?

The droplets or ice crystals in clouds are exceedingly small. The effect of gravity on them is minute. Air currents move and lift droplets so that the net downward displacement is zero, even though the droplets are in constant motion. Droplets and ice crystals behave somewhat like dust in the air made visible in a shaft of sunlight. To the casual observer, dust seems to act in a totally random fashion, moving about chaotically without fixed direction. But in fact dust particles are much larger than water droplets and they finally fall.

The average size of a cloud droplet is only 0.0004 inch in diameter. It is so small that it would take sixteen hours to fall half a mile in perfectly still air, and it does not fall out of moving air at all. Only when the droplet grows to a diameter of 0.008 inch or larger can it fall from the cloud. The average raindrop contains a million times as much water as a tiny cloud droplet. The growth of a cloud droplet to a size large enough to fall out is the cause of rain and other forms of precipitation. This important growth process is called "coalescence".

1.	Why	does	rain	fall	from	clouds	to	earth?
	** ** *	acco	I COLLI	TULL	IIOIII	CIOUUS	LU	Cuitii

- A. Because the cloud cannot keep water droplets.
- B. Because the ice crystals in clouds are too small.
- C. Because of the process of coalescence.
- D. Because of the force of gravity.
- 2. Ice crystals do not immediately fall to Earth because they
 - A. are mostly evaporate
 - B. are kept aloft by air currents
 - C. are drawn by electrical charges
 - D. combine with other chemicals in the atmosphere
- 3. According to the passage, drops of water larger than 0.008 inch in diameter
 - A. would never occur

B. would fall to earth

C. fall at a very high speed

D. are not affected by gravity

- 4. The last word of this passage "coalescence" refers to _____
 - A. the growth of droplets
 - **B.** the growth of clouds
 - C. the movement of raindrop
 - D. the effect of the earth's gravity
- 5. What is the main theme of the passage?
 - A. Types of clouds.
 - B. The movement of raindrops.
 - C. The power of gravity.
 - D. The mechanics of rain.

5 海洋学



Oceanography has been defined as "the application of all sciences to the study of the sea". Before the nineteenth century, scientists with an interest in the sea were few and *far-between*. Certainly Newton considered some theoretical aspects of it in his writings, but he was reluctant to go to sea to further his work.

For most people the sea was remote, and with the exception of early intercontinental travelers or others who earned a living from the sea, there was little reason to ask many questions about it, let alone to ask what lay beneath the surface. The first time that the question "What is at the bottom of the oceans?" had to be answered with any commercial consequence was when the laying of a telegraph cable from Europe to America was proposed. The engineers had to know the depth profile (足伏形状) of the mute to estimate the length of cable that had to be manufactured.

It was to Maury of the US Navy that the Atlantic Telegraph Company turned, in 1853, for information on this matter. In the 1840s, Maury had been responsible for encouraging voyages during which soundings (测深) were taken to investigate the depths of the North Atlantic and Pacific Oceans. Later, some of his findings aroused much popular interest in his book The Physical Geography of the Sea.

The cable was laid, but not until 1866 was the connection made permanent and reliable. At the early attempts, the cable failed and when it was taken out for repairs it was found to be covered in living growths, a fact which defied contemporary scientific opinion that there was no life in the deeper parts of the sea. Within a few years oceanography was under way. In 1872, Thomson led a scientific expedition, which lasted for four years and brought home thousands of samples from the sea. Their classification and analysis occupied scientists for years and led to a five-volume report, the last volume being published in 1895.